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AVAKIAN'S STALINISM 
(Letter from a young Spartacist 

to her friend in the Avakian group) 

Dear Rita, 
I VIas very glad to hear from you 

so soon. But what disturbs me is 
th2t yC'u sC'y you and Barbara sup-
9 0 rt the political line of the 
Avakian group because the last 
time I talked to you we agreed 
that Stclinism must be smashed, 
yet here you are supporting the RU 
a Stalinist group! 

I am still very much against 
Stelinism; tho IL3son I got turned 
off from PL ~bout the same time 
you did, wns for their Stalinist 
organizational maneuvering. Did 
Mamie tell you th~t just before I 
left the South I joined a Trotsky­
ist group, the Sp8rtacist League? 
I think if you read their litera­
ture you will see thet the anti­
"Trotskyite tl propaganda is a lot 
of distortions. 

Thc:nk you for sending me the Red 
Papers. I rc:c:d it carefully and 
~otted down seme notes thst may 
~elp to clarify the essential dif­
:erences between the RU line and 
the T'rotskyi st theory. 

Maoist Menshevism 

To begin with, there are some 
points on which I agree with the 
RU: that is, the need for a revo­
lutionary Marxist-Leninist party; 
the struggle for the dictatorship 
of the proletariat and the supre­
macy of proletarian ideology over 
decadent bourE8ois ideology and 
culture; [nd the struggle to build 
communism. 

Now for the disagreements. It 
seems to me thrt every mistake in 
their ideology comes from the fact 
thet they are Maoists. Whereas PL 
is skitzophrenic in that it often 
puts forth the correct line in 
spite of its Maoism, the RU, on 
the other hand, is wore honest and 
consistent in following the 
thoughts of Mao to their logical 
conclusion. And they are also 
bright enougb to realize that if 

you are genuinely a Maoist then 
you must of necessity be a Stalin­
ist. 

This is because Maoism has its 
roots in Stalinism; is, in fact, 
nothing but a Chinese version of 
Stalinism. The RU recognizes this 
when they sC'.y, "Stalin is the 
bridge between lenin and Mao." 
Their mistake is they pretend that 
StElinism is an extension of Marx­
ism-Leninism. But this is not the 
case. In the Second Intern2tional, 
Lenin cnd the Bolsheviks fought 
constantly aga,inst the Mensheviks; 
I maintain that Stalinism repre­
sents the victory of Menshevism 
over Bolshevism; that although the 
Mensheviks were defected by Lenin, 
they ultimately triumphed in 
Russia when Stalin came to power; 
Bnd that Chairman Mao is also a 
Menshevik. 

The Mensheviks were the first of 
the modern revisionists. They 
claimed that Russia cC'uld not hev, 
its proletarian revolution unti~ 
after the bourgeois-democr8tic re­
volution hed token place. In prac­
tice, this means that 2 communisi 
must collaborate with the notiona= 
bourgeoisie, to help these dOgE 
consolidate their own pow~r after 
the defeat of feud81ism and/or 
foreign imperi81ism. Lenin and 
'rrotsky opposed this line, calling 
for an immediate proletarian revo­
lution, which they led, and which 
actually succeeded, in Russia, in 
1917. But Stalin, to the contrary, 
advocated the Menshevik line to 
the Chinese revolutionaries. He 
insisted that Mao should support 
Chiang's bourgeois Koumintang par­
ty instead of forming an indepen­
dent workers' party. As"a resultbf 
this: deliberate error on the part 
of Stalin and Mao, Chiang was put 
in the position where he could be­
tray the workers and conduct mass 
slau~hter against proletarians 
and cow~unists in 1927. Now after 
ttis, insteed of building a new 
work~rs' "party, Mao went out into 



the countryside to organize the 
peasants, who are a petty bour­
geois element. Even so, he did not 
break completely with Chiang, and 
~f ~ou read Red Star ~ China, 
1t 1S clear that he kept offering 
to subordinate the Red Army to the 
forces of Chiang, who was a proven 
traitor and a reactionary, in col­
laboration against the Japanese. 
If Mao and Stalin bad had their 
way, the Reds never would have 
come to power, and Chiang, the 
bourgeois nationalist, would now 
be leading China. What thwarted 
this was that Chiang openly be­
came a puppet of the U.S. 

Tbe errors of Mensbevik theory 
ere obvious. In the modern world 
there is no such thing as a "bour­
geois-national-democratic" revo­
lution. Either a nation is an im­
perialist satellite or it is sO­
cialist in the sense that it has a 
nationalized economy, as in China 
and Cuba. There is no such thing 
as a national bourgeoisie indepen­
dent of American imperialism. 
There is no such thing as feudal­
ism in the modern world, because 
monopoly capital is in control of . 
all those countries that appear 
feudal on the surface. So an "anti 
feudal" revolution must of neces­
sity be anti-capitalist. 

So that Mao's peasant-led revo­
lution, which Stalin supported, 
was based on a false Menshevik 
idea. So that Stalin and Mao were 
both reviSionists, and Mao has 
supported bourgeois regimes like 
that of Sukarno, instead of call­
ing upon the workers to overthrow 
their nctional bourgeoisie at the 
same time they kick out the for­
eign dogs. 

The RU claims Stalin was a 
Marxist-Leninist so that when you 
criticize Stalin you are exposing 
yourself as a petty bourgeois. 
This is 8 fucking lie. Stalin.in 
fact, represented the revisionist 
clique of technocrats and bureau­
crats whicb smashed Bolshevism 
(Marxism-Leninism) in Russia, then 
proceeded to smash it in the rest 
of the world so that there never 
again occurred a genuine workers' 
revolution, as happened in Russia, 
in 1917, but every revolution af­
ter that was led by peasants or 
bourgeoisie. 

The . RU correctly identifies 
Khrushchev 8S a reViSionist, but 
they fail to note that Khrushchev 
and his successors are Stalinists, 
that Stalinism is simply one kind 
of revisionsim, revisionism mean-
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ing any doctrine that denies to 
the working class their proper 
role in the revolutionary struggle 
which is as leaders of the revolu­
tionary struggle. Don't be fooler 
by Khrushchev's denunciation of 
Stalin in 1956: we see bourgeois 
politicians denouncing each other~ 
but that does not mean they are 
class enemies I On the contrary, 
Khrushchev's idea was not only to 
consolidate his own power in the 
Party, but also to make Stalinism 
more palatable to the masses, to 
delude the Russian people, much as 
liberals in the U.S. pretend they 
are reforming capitalism, in order 
to suppress dissent. 

But the RU valiantly tries to 
defend Stalin. He achieved agri­
cultural collectivization, they 
say. True, but Trotsky proposed 
this earlier, and Stalin kept put­
ting it off as long as he could-­
and when he finally did collecti­
vize, it was at the cost of kill­
ing thousands of kulaks. Stalin 
defeated the fascists, they say. 
True, but he collaborated with 
Churchill and FDR and Chiang Kai­
Shek, instead of encouraging the 
peoples of Britain, America, ane 
China to overthrow their govern 
ments and fight the fascists G 
the same time. To support thes 
"progressive" capitalists agains 
Hitler was equivalent to suppor 
ing the left wing of the bour­
geOisie against the right--enc 
whose interest does that serve? 
Stalin never stopped trying to 
sellout every revolution that 
came along. The only new socialist 
nations he allowed were those that 
he thought would be Russian sat­
ellites. 

Finally, in a calculated lie, 
the RU states that in Stalin's 
Russia the working class enjoyed 
"full democratic rights". This is 
so obviously untrue it needn't 
even be refuted. In fact, the wor­
king class never will enjoy demo­
cratic rights until it overthrows 
all the imperialists and all the 
Stalinists on an international 
scale. This includes Comrade Mao~ 

Russia and China 

The RU, like PL and the ISC, say 
that Russia is a state-capitalis­
nation, that the Russian bureau 
cracy is getting rich at the ex· 
pense of the working people and is 
planning for a full-blown "capit . 
alist restoration" as soon as pos­
sible. They further talk about a 
"new Tsarist empire", and they 
condemn "imperielist og§:ression of 



j 

) 

the Soviet Uh10n in CzeehoslovD. 
!:cia". The truth is, Russi£! is not 
yet e copitclist n~tiont evan 
,tete ce.;.i toliGt. The bure8ucr~cy t 
'::lthou(l: wealthier t}'lEn the people 
(ond, incident lly, the discrepan­
~y was greater in Stalin's time) 
3imply cannot be placed in the 
3ame category with the monopoly 
~apitalists. Thus, it is a danger­
ous distortion to call them impe­
rialists and to talk about a new 
Tsarist empire (3nd this is what 
the ~ York Times is also saying) 
because in any conflict between 
the U.S. and U.S.S.R. as in the 
niss1le crisis or a dispute ovor 
the Berlin Wall--the fact is, 
revolutionaries in the U.S. would 
1ave no choice but to side with 
~be Soviet Union, and any attempt 
lt neutrality in the Cold War ob­
jectively aids the imperialists. 

So Russia is not capitalist. It 
.s, however, ruled by a ruthless 
:lique of revisionists. In reality 
~he Stalinist bureaucracy repre­
ants the interests of the tech-
lvcrats and managers and party of­
~icials, who should be elected 
lemocratically by the people but 
are not, and all those elements 
,vitb a petty bourgeois conscious­
less of themselves. This was ac­
~omplished by Stalin. The RU can­
lot deny that it was Stalin who 
reinstated nationalism and even 
the Orthodox Church during World 
flar II. The Church had kept the 
people down in their ignorance for 
centuries, so Stalin reinst~tes 
the Patriarch and exhorts the peo­
ple not to defend the revolution, 
but to fight for "Holy Mother Rus­
sia"--and the RU calls him a Marx­
ist-Leninist! On the contrary, 
Stalin was a cynical petty bour­
geois opportunist; even his na­
tionalism wes fake because he was 
storing money in Swiss banks in 
case the people should kick him 
out of the country! But it was 
this fake nationalism that led him 
to repudiate the Trotskyist theory 
of international revolution, andto 
make deals with imperialists like 
FDR to sellout revolutions in re­
~urn for national security. Fi­
nally, the Russian invasion of 
Czechoslovakia is only a continua­
tion of Stalin's policy of setting 
up satellite buffer states to pro­
tect Russia. 

China is very similar to Russia 
except that it has not had time to 
degenerate so for. But already the 
Chinese have managed to sellout 
the Indonesian people, in 1966, by 
ordering the Indonesian Communist 
Party, (PKI) to support Sukarno, in 

an attempt 
bourgeois 
China. 

to make deals w1th 
politicians friendly to 

Class Collaboration 

Maoism represents a serious 
threat to the revolutionary move­
ment in America, because Maoism 
put into practice becomes class 
collaborationism, Third Worldism, 
nationalism, and reformism. 

Class collaborationism is based 
on the myth that the imperialists 
can be defeated by a "popular 
front" of anti-imperialist classes 
laying aside the class struggle to 
defeat a common enemy. For Stalin, 
this meant alliance with FDR a­
gainst Hitler. For Mao, this meant 
alliance with Chiang against the 
Japanese. For the American CP, 
this means to support Humphrey ra­
ther than Nixon. For the Panthers, 
it means to ally with the OP and 
other liberals against the fascist 
groups and the pigs. Anyway you 
look at it, this means a sellout 
pf the rank and file, a pragmatic 
ditching of all your prinCiples. 
The working class hes found out 
the herd way th£t it cannot, must 
not, ally with an: elements of the 
bourgeOisie, our class enemy, ex­
cept only with individuals who are 
won over from the bourgeoisie to 
the proletarian struggle. A look 
at the history of "revolutions" 
based on cl~ss collaboration--Al­
geria is the classic example--will 
show that the p~tty bourgeois or 
military clique which leads these 
"revolutions" either become impe­
rialist puppets, or are forced in­
to the orbit of Russia or China 
(and this is whet happened in Cu­
ba). Either way, the workers are 
not in power. 

Third Worldism is Lin Piao's re­
visionist doctrine, which Mao sup­
ports, that the Third World coun­
tries will surround the imperial­
ist bastions and inflict defeat 
upon them. The RU modifies this to 
mean that anti-imperialist strug­
gles in the Third World will weak­
en the U.S. so that the native 
working class, presumably led b~ 
the Black Panthers, can success­
fully carry out its revolution. 
While it is undeniable that the 
struggles of the NLF and the Black 
Liberation movement have weakenea 
American monopoly capital and have 
raised the consciousness of mil­
lions of Americans-- nevertheless, 
it is also clear that imperialism 
is able to peacefully co-exist 
with reviSionism; and in fact, all 
revolutions in underdeveloped na-



tions that do not actually result 
in imperiCllist puppet states, will 
in fact result in revisionist na­
~ions for as long as-the revolu­
~ion here is delayed. 

Stal~nism is inextricably tied 
in with nationalism, Stalinism 
'epresenting the forces of counter 
evolution. The reason the Stalin­
.sts (includ+ng Mao) sellout re­
Tolutions is because they are ob~ 
3essed with the idea of national 
ecurity--so that they will make 

,ny deals with the imperialists, 
's at Yalta in 1945 or Geneva in 
.954, to maintain this security. 
:n fact, you have the disgraceful 
3pectacle of China and the Soviet 
Jnion clashing in acrimonious de­
~ate and even fighting over a 
3trip of lend, because of their 
pet~ national chauvinism. 

In practice, this nationalism 
would mean support of black na­
tionalism in this country; and in­
leed, the RU supports the old CP 
theory that Negroes are a colony 
in, the U.S. so that objectively 
vou are ~ying they are more than 
"3n exploited caste, they are an 
lctus1 nation, and if they are 
leluded by the Ford Foundation 
into wanting black capitalism 7 you 
~re forced by your own logic to 
3upport this deman~. Of course, we 
GlOW there never will be black 
;apitalism, but in the meantime 
'~housands of Blacks are being di­
rerted from the class struggle. I 
Jm not saying, as PL does, that 
black nationalism equals" white 
racism; rather it is a matter of 
3trategy, can you afford to have 
vour more militant elements fight­
~ng for a myth when there is real 
vork to be done? 

. Now the last practical conse­
~uence of Maoism is a difficult 
thing to attack, but it must be 
attacked neverthqless. This is the 
concept of the "mass line". In es­
sence, what this means is doing 
the work of the Red Cross or run­
ning around performing good deeds. 
like RElph Nader. Calling upon 
revolutionaries to "serve the peo­
?le lf is a moral exhortation fo:r 
them to go out among the masses as 
nissionaries and healers, organ­
izing the masses around reforms, 
such as the free breakfast, which 
Ls financed by Safeway food stores 
:or the Panthers. Now I don't want 
;0 sound callous, but a revolution 
lry party simply does not have 
;ime to agitate for reforms. I'm 
lOt saying that it's counter-revo­
lutionary, because ultimately, if 
Lt genuinely serves the people, 
it's not counter-l"evolutionRry~ 

But when you have limited time and 
resQurces, it is Kc~e profitabl8 
to organize people around revolu­
tionary struggles than arounu re­
forms. As for the contention that 
serving the people wins them over 
to your line: I think they will be 
won over fester if you prove to 
them tbet you 'are a serious revo­
lutionar~y. 

Trotskyism 

Now the RU has a lot to say a­
bout the "Trotskyites" so I want 
to offer some defense. First of 
all, Trotskyism is more relevant 
to the American condition than is 
Maoism. Trotskyism" calls for a 
working class revolution in the 
advanced capitalist nations, where 
the working class is strong, ed­
ucated, and able to establish true 
proletarian democracy, unfettered 
by an elitist clique of bureau­
crats. Trotskyism calls for a con­
tageous revolution that spreads 
like wildfire from the most advan­
ced to the most backward coun­
tries, a revolution led by the 
working class and by no other 
class! In Russia, China, and the 
other "socialist" countries, the 
working class will kick out the 
bureaucrats and begin to run 
things themselves, in a democratic 
way. The world is a closed system, 
and only on an international scale 
can communism be achieved. 

Trotskyism does not constitute 
the opportunism of the SWP-YSA 
gang. Opportunism has infected al­
most every party in any time when 
the situation seems hopeless for 
revolution. In conclusion, I hope 
you don't let the Avakian gang 
blind you to the true nature of 
Stalinism. 
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